BOARD OF SELECTMEN

PLYMOUTH, MASSACHUSETTS

July 19, 2005

The Selectmen held their weekly meeting on Tuesday, July 19, 2005 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street:    

Present:
Kenneth A. Tavares, Chairman 



David F. Malaguti, Vice Chairman



Richard J. Quintal, Jr. 



Anthony R. Schena



Jean S. Loewenberg

Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager 



Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager

TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT

Fire Assessment Study – Mr. Sylvia announced that Matrix Consulting Group had been selected to conduct the fire assessment study approved by Town Meeting at the April 3, 2005 Special Town Meeting.

Matrix, with offices in Massachusetts, California and Texas, has conducted fire service studies in four New England states including Massachusetts, Vermont, Connecticut and New Hampshire.  In addition, Matrix has provided similar services throughout the United States and most recently in Washington State, Ohio, California and Florida.

Matrix was the recommendation of the evaluation committee, which reviewed proposals from five consulting firms.  The evaluation committee consisted of Mr. Sylvia, Director of Finance Bruce Miller, Fire Chief Jim Pierson, Deputy Fire Chief Arthur Lamb, Fire Prevention Captain Michael Young and Fire Lieutenant Bob MacKinnon.  Procurement Officer Pam Hagler provided guidance and support during this process.

The process was anticipated to take four months to complete and would include the following tasks:



1.
Identify key issues impacting the delivery of fire services in Plymouth

2.
Inventory and assess the emergency risks that the Fire Department faces

3.
Develop a questionnaire for all employees to provide input into organization, service and management issues

4.
Develop a comprehensive inventory of current Fire Department operations, personnel and key management systems

5.
Develop a detailed portrait of fire service workloads and service levels in the Town of Plymouth

6.
Conduct benchmarking and best management practices assessments of current operations and service levels

7.
Analyze fire suppression service delivery issues

8.
Evaluate the current station and response unit network and identify appropriate modifications

9. Evaluate EMS Service Delivery in the Town of Plymouth

TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT (continued)

10.
Evaluate fire prevention, training, information technology, emergency management and other programs and services supporting fire and emergency services in the Town of Plymouth

11.
Evaluate department organization and management

12.
Combine results of all previous tasks into a comprehensive final report and implementation program

Morton Park – Mr. Sylvia explained to the Board that he has asked the Police Chief to do more patrols in Morton Park Area at the hours of 5:00 p.m. and at 9:00 p.m. when the park closes.   He also recommended along with the DPW Director, to put together a committee to develop a park management plan for all our parks.  Mr. Sylvia explained that the committee would bring a recommendation to the Selectmen in November of this year and then it would be presented to town meeting in April 2006.

EXCHANGE STUDENTS – SHICHIGAHAMA, JAPAN

Ms. Margie Burgess, Shichigahama Sister Town Committee, introduced the exchange students chosen to go to Japan this summer.  She explained that everything has been done in preparation for their trip.  Ms. Burgess introduced each delegate and told a little bit about them. 

Chairman Tavares congratulated the delegates and thanked the chaperones for accompanying them. He asked the delegation to present a gift to the Mayor of Shichigahama on behalf of the Board and to give them their good wishes. 

LICENSES 

Rotary Club of Plymouth, Inc. is requesting permission to sell refreshments to people who come to watch the movies being shown at the Plymouth Film Festival.  The dates are Friday, July 22nd and Saturday July 23rd from 6:30 p.m. until 10:30 p.m.  The Film Festival has asked that the Rotary Club do this.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the application to sell refreshments and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved. 

Common Victualler’s License (New)

Mac’s Village Creamery

311 Village Green North

Doug MacQuarrie

Issuance of the above license is subject to approval from the Building and Health Departments.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above license and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.

LICENSES (continued)

One Day All Alcohol License

Plymouth Guild, Inc. for the Arts, 10 Cordage Park Circle, Suite 119 is requesting a one day all alcohol liquor license for September 16, 2005 from 7:30 p.m. to 10:00 p.m. for the Annual Juried Art Show Gala Opening to be held at the Plymouth Public Library rear garden on South Street.

Liquor Liability is in place and professional bartenders will be serving the alcohol.

Zion Evangelical Lutheran Church, 38B Court Street is requesting a one day all alcohol liquor license for July 23, 2005 from 12 noon until 5:00 p.m. for a retirement party at the Loring Center.

Liquor Liability is in place and professional bartenders will be serving the alcohol.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above licenses and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.

Comprehensive Entertainment (New)

Long Ridge Wine and Spirits

1 Village Green North, Suite 111

Group I – Applying for Radio and TV

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above license and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.

ADMINISTRATIVE NOTES

Minutes – The minutes of July 12, 2005 were approved on a motion from Vice Chairman Malaguti and a second from Selectman Schena. Voted 5-0 approved.

Town Meeting Warrant – The Board opened the warrant for the 2005 Fall Annual 2005 Town Meeting effective Tuesday, July 26, 2005.  The 2005 Fall Annual Town Meeting will be held Monday, October 24, 2005.  The warrant will be closed on Friday, August 12, 2005 at 4:00 p.m.

License – The Board approved the license between the Town and Plymouth Harbor Launch Service located at 10 Town Wharf, Plymouth MA.  Mr. Sean Jacobson is purchasing the launch business from Mr. Stanley R. Tavares.

Dissolution – The Board dissolved the Jones River Billington Sea Project Committee.  The committee was started in 1996 to improve the algae condition there.  Two years later in 1998 the project was completed but the committee was never dissolved.

Blood Drive – Chairman Tavares announced that the American Red Cross was having a blood drive at the Radisson Hotel on Monday August 8th from 9 a.m. to 7 p.m.   

Film Festival – Chairman Tavares also reminded the public that the Film Festival would be beginning this coming weekend. 

GRAVEL ROADS ADVISORY POLICY

Greg Keelan, P.A. Landers and Gravel Removal Advisory Committee, presented the town with a check for $34,815.00, which he said would be the beginning of millions to come before the town for gravel extraction.  He explained that in 2003 Mr. Lee Peck had an article put onto town meeting which mandated that whenever gravel was extracted from the Town, there would be a fee charged because of the potential damage to roads the large trucks could cause.  This was defeated at town meeting.  He explained that at that meeting he volunteered his time to write a better bylaw.  After months of study on the committee they came up with a cost of .06 cents per cubic yard for road repair.  He further explained that these funds could be expended at the discretion of the Selectmen or their designated agent.  He asked that Selectmen to mandate that all haulers pay this fee because if they did then the revenue stream could exceed 7 figures.  Mr. Paul McAlduff, Planning Board, explained that he is in support of this and that PA Landers has been most cooperative.  Mr. Ed Angley responded that the check should be administered through the Zoning Board of Appeals.

PUBLIC HEARING – CENTRAL TRANSPORATION

The Selectmen held a public hearing to consider if Central Transportation violated the Town’s Vehicle for Hire Regulations on May 20, 2005.

Mr. Sylvia began the hearing by swearing in people wishing to testify at the hearing.

Ms. Arrighi explained that the Town conducted several stings to make sure the vehicle for hire companies were adhering to the regulations.  She explained that on May 20, 2005 Central was cited for operating a taxi with a livery plate and failure to comply with their two-day suspension.

Ms. Karen Gappa, Central Transportation, asked to know where specifically in the regulations was their violation.  Ms. Lisa Johnson, Town Manager’s Office, responded that Ms. Gappa could find the answer in the definitions section. 

Chairman Tavares asked why Ms. Gappa continued to ignore the Town’s policy.  Ms. Gappa responded that she complied until 1995 when the registry came out with the livery plate definition.  She explained that they have provided services to the Town for many years and that they were in the older people’s budget.  She explained that she hadn’t seen any concrete evidence as to why the Town changed the regulations.  She said she was trying to preserve her rights as a business owner. 

Mr. Sylvia responded that no one disputed that Central Transportation had been a good business.  He also stated that Central participated in the rewriting of the regulations as the Town solicited input from all the companies. He said that they worked very hard in the best interest of the community. 

Ms. Arrighi synopsized the May 20th incident.  She stated that Officer Wornock was not present to testify but that his report explained it all.  She stated that the answer to Ms. Gappa’s question was included in Article 1 definitions of the regulations.  Selectman Schena asked if Ms. Gappa has a copy of what she charges.  Ms. Gappa said not with her but if he called up and asked then they would give him a price over the phone.  She considered her service prearranged.  Selectmen Schena did not consider this prearranged.  He commented that everyone understands the difference between taking a taxi and hiring a livery service.  Selectman Schena responded that he felt she was deliberately breaking the rules and he will move to suspend her license for one week.   

PUBLIC HEARING – CENTRAL TRANSPORATION (continued)

Chairman Tavares commented that before Selectman Schena motioned, the Board needed to hear from any other parties who wanted to speak on this.   

Mr. Brian Lovett, a Central Transportation employee, attempted to speak about other taxi companies and issues until Chairman Tavares stopped him and explained that he must speak only about this violation.  Mr. Lovett felt that the Town punished those drivers, not the company, by suspending Central’s license.

Ms. Gappa asked the Board if they could operate with their weekly contracted business like those parties who have to go to the hospital and other medical facilities. Selectman Loewenberg asked Ms. Gappa why she was operating on the 20th when they should have been suspended.  Ms. Gappa explained that she was unaware of the suspension dates. 

Chairman Tavares declared the hearing closed to the public.  Mr. Schena responded to Mr. Lovett’s comments by saying that it was Central’s fault, not the Town’s, that the employees were not working.  He said it was Central who was breaking the rules and that Ms. Gappa should have thought about her contracted business by not breaking the rules.  He moved for a one-week suspension from September 1st through the 8th, and Selectman Quintal seconded the motion.  Selectman Quintal also wanted the Town Manager’s Office to notify the Police Department.  Voted 5-0 approved.  Ms. Arrighi also reminded Ms. Gappa that between now and then, Central needed to abide by the regulations and comply immediately. 

LIQUOR HEARING – WINE  BARREL

The Board considered the application for a new wine and malt package store license for Christopher O. Gagnon & Elise L. Muller dba the Wine Barrel. 

Mr. Ed Angley, attorney for the petitioners, explained that the proprietors of the Wine Barrel wanted to open a business of high-end wine, gourmet cheeses and wine accessories.  Mr. Angley said they would host wine tastings and food pairings and that they had no desire to sell malt beverages.  He said that it was highly unlikely that they would compete with other wine and malt stores.  

Mr. Ric Cone, Historic District Neighborhood watch, spoke in opposition of the license as there were 4 liquor licenses outstanding in the area and there is no public need.  Chairman Tavares closed the hearing.

Selectman Schena felt that this shop was right for Plymouth and moved that this license be approved. Selectman Quintal seconded.  Vice Chairman Malaguti explained he didn’t feel there was a public need.  Voted 4-1 approved.  Vice Chairman Malaguti voted in opposition. 

INTERVIEWS – ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS

The Selectmen interviewed two candidates interested in serving as an alternate on the Zoning Board of Appeals.   

Candidate

     # of Votes
Len Blaney


0

David Peck


5

INTERVIEWS – ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS (continued)
The Board appointed Mr. Peck to the Zoning Board of Appeals. 

Chairman Tavares asked the Town Manager’s office to send Mr. Blaney a list of open vacancies.

SEWER UPDATE

Mr. Sylvia commented on the thoroughness of Mr. Crombie’s memo.  He thanked Mr. Crombie, Mr. Frizzell and Mr. Wohler for bringing this system together. 

Mr. Crombie, DPW Director, explained that his update is a summary of the progress that has been made over the past year as well as an outline of the challenges ahead.

Mr. Crombie discussed some of the accomplishments the Department has made to stabilize the Sewer Division.  He explained that they changed the Sewer Bank Structure by implementing a new policy for approving sewer flow as well as getting a favorable response on their DEP Permit for Groundwater Discharge.  Mr. Crombie explained that the Department has been working toward the development of a comprehensive watershed plan as well as the repair of the Hayden Pond and Russell Dams.  He informed the Selectmen that the clerical staff and meter reader staff had made major progress in bringing our water and sewer billing program up to current billing cycles.

Some of the challenges that the Department faces included: the Consent Decree closeout, the sewer bank, service area expansion and new customers and permit compliance.  Mr. Crombie explained that the Department was setting a foundation to address these issues and challenges in a proactive rather than reactive fashion.

Selectman Quintal asked Mr. Crombie how many months the town had been in compliance.  Mr. Crombie responded that we had been in compliance with nitrogen for 6 months but the solids weren’t in compliance.  Mr. Crombie explained that there was a leak found which they fixed and now they are back in compliance.  Selectman Quintal asked if this would reset the clock.  Mr. Crombie responded that it would depend on how it happened and why it occurred.  He explained that their track record over past 18 months had been very good.  Mr. Quintal also asked if Mr. Crombie had noticed a decline in the sewer participation since the imposition of the new rates. Mr. Crombie said no.  Mr. Crombie said our rates were very competitive. 

Chairman Tavares thanked Mr. Crombie on behalf of the Board.

OLD BUSINESS/LETTERS/NEW BUSINESS 

Newfield Street – Selectman Malaguti asked the Town Manager about the letter from Newfield Street and Mr. Sylvia responded that it was in the process of a resolution.  

Parking Meters – Selectman Quintal asked Mr. Sylvia about the Parking meters downtown and Mr. Sylvia said they were in the process of installing new meters.  

Meters at Churches – Chairman Tavares asked the Town Manager about the residents’ concerns with parking meters at the church locations.  The Town Manager said he would look into it.

OLD BUSINESS/LETTERS/NEW BUSINESS (continued)

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to adjourn the meeting and Selectman Quintal seconded.  Voted 5-0 adjourned.

Lisa Conroy, Clerk
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